CITY COUNCIL

TUESDAY 29 APRIL 2008 AT 6.45 PM

PRESENT:
The Mayor (Councillor Mrs Mallinson), Councillors Allison, Atkinson, Bainbridge, Bell, Bloxham, Boaden, Mrs Bowman, Mrs Bradley, Mrs Clarke, Collier, Devlin, Earp, Mrs Farmer, Farmer (P), Mrs Fisher, Mrs Geddes. Mrs Glendinning, Glover, Graham, Harid, Hendry, Hunter, Knapton, Lishman, Mrs Luckley, Mallinson (J), Mitchelson, Morton, Mrs Parsons, Ms Patrick, Mrs Prest, Ms Quilter, Reardon, Mrs Riddle, Mrs Rutherford, Scarborough, Mrs Southward, Stevenson, Stockdale, Stothard, Mrs Styth, Tootle, Tweedie, Mrs Vasey, Warwick, Watson, Weber and Weedall

C.61/08
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors McDevitt and Wilson.

C.62/08
MINUTES SILENCE

The Council stood in a minutes silence as a mark of respect to the memory of Councillor June Martlew following her sudden and unexpected death.

Councillors Boaden, Mitchelson, Allison and the Mayor paid tribute to the memory of Ms Martlew and to the work which she had carried out as a Councillor over the last ten years.

C.63/08
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting of the City Council held on 4 March 2008 were received and signed as a true record of the meeting.

C.64/08
PUBLIC AND PRESS

It was agreed that the Items of Business would be dealt with as per the Agenda.

C.65/08
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

The Mayor and Councillor J Mallinson declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the item of business relating to Housing Benefits Administration – Housing Allowance Safeguard Policy.  They indicated that their interest was in respect of their business interests.

The Mayor declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in the item of business relating to the Motion regarding the Longtown branch of the HSBC.  She indicated that her interests arose as she banked with the HSBC.

The Mayor and Councillor Hendry declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in any matter relating to the Carlisle Housing Association.  They indicated that their interest arose as Members of the Carlisle Housing Association Board.

The Mayor, Councillors Glendinning, Collier, Weber, Watson, Bell, Bradley, J Mallinson and Luckley declared an interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in the item of business relating to the Urban Design Guide and Public Realm Framework Supplementary Planning Document.  They indicated that their interest arose as Members of the Cumbria County Council.

Councillors Warwick and Graham declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in accordance with the item of business relating to the Pensions Policy.  They indicated that their interest arose as a result of members of their family being employed by the City Council.

Councillor Stockdale declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the item of business relating to Housing Benefits administration.  He indicated that his interest arose as a result of the employment of a member of his family in that section of the City Council.

Councillor Mitchelson declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the Notices of  Motion regarding the Post Office closures.  He indicated that his interest was in respect of his business interests.  

Councillor Mrs Farmer and Councillor Peter Farmer declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in the item of business relating to Concessionary Fares.  They indicated that their interest arose as potential recipients of the Concessionary Fares Scheme.

Councillor Bainbridge declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in the item of business relating to the Air Quality Detailed Assessment Report.  He indicated that his interest arose as a result of his home being located within one of the action areas.

Councillor Weedall declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Planning Application 07/103 regarding Erection of House, Garage, Stables and Barn at land north of Edenside, Cargo.  He indicated that his interest was in respect of the submission of a Planning Application by a member of his family.

C.66/08
ANNOUNCEMENTS

(a) The Mayor

The Mayor reported that the Civic Funeral for Councillor Martlew would be held on Friday, 2 May at 3.00 pm at St Johns Church.

The Mayor also informed Council that she had written on behalf of the Council to Councillor Martlew’s family expressing the sadness and extending the condolences of the City Council to Councillor Martlew’s family.

The Mayor also invited all Members and Officers to stay behind at the conclusion of the meeting for a small reception to mark the end of the Civic year.

(b) Leader of the Council

There were no announcements from the Leader of the Council.

(c) Members of the Executive

There were no announcements from Members of the Executive.

(d) Town Clerk and Chief Executive

There were no announcements from the Town Clerk and Chief Executive.

C.67/08
QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

(i) Urban Design Guide and Public Realm Framework

Pursuant to Procedure Rule 10.1 the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of a question submitted by Ms Allnut.  The Mayor reminded Members of the provisions of Procedure Rule 10.1  and Ms Allnut asked the following question:

“Why is the draft Supplementary Planning Document – “Urban Design Guide and Public Realm Framework” going through the process of adoption before there is a detailed planning brief for the Rickergate area?  The Planning Inspector, in the Local Plan Enquiry Report, makes it quite clear that this should be happening before any further progress is made on the Renaissance proposals for Rickergate.”

The Leader responded that the Planning Inspector’s report did not say that and the document that was to be considered by the Council later in the Agenda was a Framework for Improving Urban Design and the Quality of the Public Realm for the whole of the City Centre area and not just Rickergate.  He added that the document set out the principles of Urban Design and Public Realm that should be applied when drawing up any development proposals in the City Centre.  Since the first draft came to the Executive the document had been amended to reflect the Inspector’s report and the views of the Council’s Overview and Scrutiny Committee.  The Inspector’s report refers at Policy CPO Design to the production of design codes and statements with a commitment to develop the Urban Design and Public Realm Framework.

The supplementary question which Ms Allnut sought to ask was ruled out of order by the Mayor.

(ii) Pursuant to Procedure Rule 10.1, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of a question submitted by Ms Templeton.  Ms Templeton asked the following question :

“Has a precedent been set with the Airport issue for a private developer to circumvent planning law?  If so what are the ramifications for the future of the City when other private developers are involved with Renaissance?”

The Leader responded that no planning laws had been circumvented in relation to the Airport issue and that the application had been discussed and approved by the Development Control Committee at its meeting last week.

Ms Templeton indicated that she did not wish to ask a supplementary question.

(iii)
Property Purchase


Pursuant to Procedure Rule 10.1, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of a question submitted by Mr Irving.  Mr Irving asked the following question :

“Considering the Councillors have known the outcome of the Local Plan Inquiry since mid-February, why then did the Council purchase a residential property in Warwick Street, when they knew that this was designated as a primary residential area?”

The Leader responded that the Council did not know the outcome of the Local Plan Inquiry in mid-February.  The criteria for the acquisition of property in support of Carlisle Renaissance had been agreed by the Executive in April 2006 and the Inspector’s Report on the Local Plan did not preclude the acquisition of property in Rickergate or any other areas of the City Centre.

In accordance with Procedure Rule 10.1, Mr Irving asked a supplementary question with regards to the acquisition of property in Rickergate as follows:-

“The Council had no interest in saving homes and small businesses in Rickergate and the Council would effectively cause blight on those properties and should now pay compensation to the people who would have difficulty in selling their properties?”

The Leader commented that he did not accept the statement of the questioner and indicated that anyone who expressed an interest in selling their properties to the Council would be paid the price which would be fixed by regulation.

C.68/08
PRESENTATION OF PETITIONS AND DEPUTATIONS

Pursuant to Procedure Rule 10.11 the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported that no petitions or deputations had been received from members of the public.

C.69/08
QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE CITY COUNCIL
Pursuant to Procedure Rule 11.2 the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of the following question which had been submitted on notice by Councillor Boaden.  

Councillor Boaden asked the following question :

Sports pitches Botcherby/Harraby.  

“The relevant Portfolio Holder instigates through the Executive an immediate review of sports pitches in the Botcherby/Harraby area.  This review should take account of the concerns expressed by those who use the local facilities regarding inadequate changing accommodation at Keenan Park, the poor drainage of the pitches close to Harraby Community Centre and the general inadequacy of pitch provision in the area.”

In agreeing to this, I would also request that the Portfolio Holder ensures that the review includes full consultation with all users and the wider public in the relevant areas?”

Councillor Knapton responded that the Green Spaces Team had consulted with the Club Secretaries of the Football Leagues in the City and had been informed that only one weekend fixtures had been lost and that was due to frozen pitches.  He added that this was not a review which had been confined to one area but the provision of facilities across the City.

Councillor Boaden asked a further question to the effect that he was pleased to see that a review was being carried out in respect of sport pitches across the City, but could the Portfolio Holder clarify where the information had been provided that fixtures had only been cancelled on one weekend.  Councillor Boaden had held surgeries which had been attended by a number of residents complaining that match after match was being postponed on the pitches close to the Harraby Community Centre.

Councillor Knapton added that the pitch close to the Harraby Community Centre had been closed for a period of 28 days which represented a period of quarantine following burst sewers which had affected the pitches.  He added that the information which he had received with regard to the cancellation of matches had been received from the Club Secretaries of the Football Leagues in the City.

C.70/08
EXECUTIVE

Councillor Mitchelson moved and Councillor Bloxham seconded the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the Meetings of the Executive held on the 

7 April, and Councillor Bloxham moved and it was seconded that the Minutes of the Meeting of the Executive held on 17 March be received and adopted.

Members of the Council asked a number of questions of the Leader and Portfolio Holders on those Minutes, and it was

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the Meetings of the Executive held on 17 March and 7 April 2008 be received and adopted.

C.71/08
PORTFOLIO HOLDER REPORTS

Copies of reports from the following Portfolio Holders had been circulated prior to the meeting :


Community Engagement


Learning and Development


Finance and Performance


Economic Development and Enterprise


Promoting Carlisle


Health and Wellbeing


Environment and Infrastructure

Members questioned individual Portfolio Holders on details of their reports, and it was

RESOLVED – (1) That the reports of the Portfolio Holders be received.

(2) That the Portfolio Holder for Community Engagement seek further information from the members of the Green Spaces Team and the Secretaries of the local Football Leagues, with regard to the condition of pitches in the City and particularly in the Harraby area, in response to the further complaints which had been reported with regard to the drainage of the pitches.

(3) The Portfolio Holder for Promoting Carlisle inform all Councillors of appointments which had been made to the non Executive posts on the Carlisle Renaissance Board and the Carlisle Renaissance Programme Director.

(4) That the Portfolio Holder for Promoting Carlisle investigate further the possibility of inviting adverts for the Carlisle Focus Magazine in order to offset the costs of printing.

(5) The Portfolio Holder for Health and Wellbeing arrange for a copy of the Gypsy and Travellers Report which had been received from Cumbria County Council to be placed in each Group Office.

(6) The Portfolio Holder for Environment and Infrastructure investigate further problems with regards to recycling/assisted collections in the Newtown Road area, upon receipt of details of the problems from Councillor Tootle.

(7) The Portfolio Holder for Environment and Infrastructure investigate further the reasons as to why recycling operations in Bright Street had been discontinued.

C.72/08
OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY MINUTES AND 

CHAIRMAN’S REPORTS

(i)
Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee
Councillor Earp presented his Chairman’s Report.

RESOLVED – That the Chairman’s Report be received and adopted.

(ii) Overview and Scrutiny Committee Community
Councillor Mrs Luckley moved and Councillor Mrs Fisher seconded the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the Meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Community held on 14 February and 27 March 2008.

Councillor Mrs Luckley also presented her Chairman’s Report. 

RESOLVED – (1) That the Minutes of the Meetings of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Community held on 14 February and 27 March 2008 together with the Chairman’s Report be received and adopted.

(2) That further to Minute COS.58/08, the Chairman indicated that she would ask the relevant Officer to supply Councillor Tootle with maps that would clarify the Air Quality Management areas.

(iii) Overview and Scrutiny Committee Corporate Resources
Councillor Earp moved and it was seconded that the Minutes of the Meeting of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on 

21 February and 03 April 2008 be received and adopted.

Councillor Earp also presented his Chairman’s Report.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the Meetings of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Corporate Resources held on 21 February and 03 April 2008 be received and adopted.

(iv) Overview and Scrutiny Committee Infrastructure
Councillor Mrs Rutherford moved and it was seconded, that the Minutes of the Meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Infrastructure, held on 

10 April 2008 be received and adopted.

Councillor Mrs Rutherford also presented her Chairman’s Report.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the Meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Infrastructure held on 10 April 2008, together with the Chairman’s Report be received and adopted.

C.73/08
OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE ANNUAL REPORT

Councillor Earp presented the Annual Report of the Council’s Overview and Scrutiny function for 2007/08 and drew attention to the work undertaken by the Overview and Scrutiny Committees during the year.

Overview and Scrutiny Committee Annual Report

Councillor Earp also drew attention to the recommendations from the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee as follows :

(a)
That it be recommended that the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee be disbanded on the understanding that informal arrangements would be put in place to enable matters relating to the proper management of the scrutiny process to be discussed by the Committee Chairs and a representative number of other Committee Members as necessary :

(b) That the Director of Legal and Democratic Services be authorised to amend the Council’s Constitution to reflect the new arrangements.  

The report and recommendations were seconded by Councillor Lishman.

Members in considering the Report acknowledged the work which had been undertaken by Mr J Mallinson who had recently stepped down as Head of Scrutiny, but who had played a strong part in developing the role of scrutiny within the City Council.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Overview and Scrutiny Committees Annual Report for 2007/08 be noted.

(2) That the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee be disbanded on the understanding that informal arrangements would now be put in place to enable matters relating to proper management of the scrutiny process to be discussed by the Committee Chairs and a representative number of other Committee Members as necessary.

(3) That the Director of Legal and Democratic Services be authorised to amend the Council’s Constitution to reflect the new arrangements.

(4) That the Council’s appreciation for the work of Mr Mallinson in developing the role of scrutiny within the Council be noted.

C.74/08
REGULATORY PANEL

Councillor Morton moved and Councillor Parsons seconded the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the Meeting of the Regulatory Panel held on 

27 February and 02 April 2008.

Councillor Morton in moving the Minutes thanked Officers in the Legal and Democratic Services Directorate for their work in supporting the Regulatory Panel and Licensing Committees throughout the year.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the Meeting of the Regulatory Panel held on 27 February and 02 April 2008 be received and adopted.

C.75/08
LICENSING COMMITTEE

Councillor Morton moved and Councillor Mrs Parsons seconded the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the Meeting of the Licensing Committee held on 02 April 2008.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the Meeting of the Licensing Committee held on 02 April 2008 be received and adopted.

C.76/08
DEVELOPMENT CONTROL COMMITTEE

Councillor Mrs Parsons moved and Councillor Morton seconded the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the Meetings of the Development Control Committee held on 04, 07 and 28 March 2008.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the Meetings of the Development Control Committee held on 04, 07 and 28 March 2008 be received and adopted.

C.77/08
EMPLOYMENT PANEL

Councillor Glover moved and Councillor Bloxham seconded the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the Meeting of the Employment Panel held on 

12 March and 16 April 2008.

In moving the Minutes, Councillor Glover placed on record his appreciation for the work of both the Members of the Committee and Officers for their work in compiling the Policy for Pensions which he now recommended as being fit for process.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the Meetings of the Employment Panel held on 12 March and 16 April 2008 be received and adopted.

C.78/08
AUDIT COMMITTEE

Councillor Geddes moved and Councillor Allison seconded the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the Meeting of the Audit Committee held on 

15 April 2008.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the Meeting of the Audit Committee held on 15 April 2008 be received and adopted.

C.79/08
STANDARDS COMMITTEE

Councillor Stevenson moved and Councillor Knapton seconded the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the Meetings of the Standards Committee held on 11 April 2008.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the Meeting of the Standards Committee held on 11 April 2008 be received and adopted.

C.80/08
APPEALS PANEL

Councillor Stockdale moved and Councillor Graham seconded the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the Meeting of the Appeals Panel held on 06 March 2008.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the Meeting of the Appeals Panel held on 06 March 2008 be received and adopted.

C.81/08
NOTICE OF MOTION

(i)
Post Office Closure
Pursuant to Procedure Rule 12, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of the following motion submitted on notice by Councillor Boaden.

“This Council notes with great concern the plans of the Post Office to close various Post Office branches in the Carlisle City Council area.

It supports the stance of our local MP’s in opposing these closures and calls upon the Executive as a matter of urgency to :

(a) contact the Post Office and express the complete opposition of the Council to the closure programme as it affects the Carlisle City Council’s area.

(b) Work with the County Council and other interested parties to examine the potential for alternative arrangements should the closure programme proceed.  This work should consider whether Post Office services within the communities affected can be maintained, with Council support, in their present locations or delivered from within other nearby community facilities, including a full analysis of the suitability of City Council owned/managed premises being used.

(c) Consider a full report on the options at the earliest opportunity”.

Councillor Glover seconded the motion and after voting thereon it was –

RESOLVED – That the motion of Councillor Boaden as set out above be not agreed.

(ii)
Post Office Closures
Pursuant to Procedure Rule 12, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of the following motion submitted on notice by Councillor Stevenson.

(i)
“This Council notes that, as part of the national programme, 11 Post Offices in the Carlisle District will be lost and expresses total opposition to this;

believes that Post Offices make an invaluable contribution to all communities and deplores the impact that these closures will have on the social fabric of the communities affected.

This Council resolves :

(ii) 
That the Executive instructs the Chief Executive, to write to Post Offices Limited, the Right Honourable John Hutton MP, Secretary of State for Business, Enterprise and Regulatory Reform, and to Pat McFadden MP, Minister for Post Offices, in order to :

(a) express our concerns about the effect the programme of Post Office closures will have upon our communities, particularly those in rural and deprived areas, and individuals;

(b) to urge a suspension of the entire policy;

(c) to stop removing Government businesses from Post Offices;

(d) to review and to identify additional Government functions and services able to be carried out through Post Offices.



(iii) To work with other organisations in opposition to Post Office closures in the Carlisle City Council’s district.”

Councillor Glover seconded the motion.

In accordance with Procedure Rule 14.11(a)(ii), Councillor Styth moved that the question be put.

Following voting thereon it was –

RESOLVED – That the motion of Councillor Stevenson as set out above be agreed.

(iii) Greening Communities
Pursuant to Procedure Rule 12, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of the following motion submitted on notice by Councillor Bloxham.


“This Council notes –

· That green and brown spaces, whether commercial developments or public owned, well planted local streets and roads and blooming private gardens are all integral components of a modern sustainable community;

· that trees and shrubs contribute to the control of climate change effects (e.g. absorbing rainfall, anchoring river banks), to a better environment (visual air and sound), to reducing violence and to improving quality of life;

· that national statistics suggest that landscaped areas have been reduced by 50% in new development plans compared with 10 years ago and that only 50% of the landscape specified in planning applications are being delivered;

· that developers are failing to deliver local enhancements of the environment through their failure to deliver adequate landscaping projects.


This Council believes –

· that improving the environment should include providing greener, commercial and domestic building and infrastructure projects, ie. with a higher level of planting;

· that there should be a greater emphasis on enforcing the delivery of green spaces and gardens included in submitted planning and documentation.


This Council calls upon the Executive to –


(1)
Support exemplary schemes which reflect the importance of green space and green planting on both public and private land, including the use of planting to improve the Council owned street scene.

(2) Ensure, using enforcement powers, that the planting required by planning approvals is actually installed and maintained; 

(3) Instruct Officers to write to our local MP’s to ask that they support the principle of more properly maintained planting of trees and shrubs and ask that they raise the issue within Parliament.

(4) Instruct Officers to write to Regional Planning Authorities and the Regional Development Agency asking that they support these proposals both politically and financially where appropriate.”

The motion was seconded by Councillor Clarke.

In considering the motion a Member raised an issue with regards to the lack of progress in developing a planting scheme within the Belle Vue Ward, and it was –

RESOLVED – (1) That the motion of Councillor Bloxham as set out above be agreed.

(2) That upon receipt of further details with regards to the outstanding planting scheme from the local Member, Councillor Bloxham investigate the matter further.

(iv) Longtown Branch of HSBC
Pursuant to Procedure Rule 12, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of the following motion submitted on notice by Councillor Bloxham.


“This Council :

· Has major concerns surrounding the closure of the Longtown Branch of HSBC Plc;

· appreciates that the residents of Longtown and surrounding areas have faced a number of challenges recently, this is an area of deprivation which has seen restrictions and cuts in service provision, including school and rural post office closures;

· understands that employment in this area centres around agriculture and small family businesses which require accessible financial services in order to operate effectively.


This Council calls upon the Executive to :

Instruct the Chief Executive to write to Mr Andy Maisey, Regional Retail Director HSBC Bank Plc, 110 Grey Street, Newcastle Upon Tyne, NE1 6JG and to Mr Dryfig Jones, Chief Executive, HSBC Bank Plc, 8 Canada Square, London NE1 5HQ in order to :

· explain our concerns for the residents of Longtown and surrounding areas;

· ask that HSBC reassess this decision.

The motion was seconded by Councillor Mallinson.

Following discussion and voting thereon, the motion of Councillor Bloxham as set out above was AGREED with the proviso that the Executive be also asked to include a reference that the Chief Executive write to the Parish Council, asking the Parish Council to encourage support for other local banking facilities within the Longtown area.

C.82/08
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

The Mayor and Councillor John Mallinson having declared a personal and prejudicial interest in the following item of business, left the meeting.

Chairman

In the absence of the Mayor, the Deputy Mayor, Councillor Mrs Geddes took the Chair.

C.83/08
PROPOSALS FROM THE EXECUTIVE IN RELATION TO THE 



COUNCIL’S BUDGET AND POLICY FRAMEWORK

(i) EX.52/08 – Housing Benefits Administration – Local Housing
Allowance Safeguard Policy
Pursuant to Minute EX.52/08, consideration was given to a recommendation from the Executive that the City Council approve the Housing Benefits Administration – Local Housing Allowance Safeguard Policy as set out in Appendix 1 to Report CORP.81/07.  A copy of Report CORP.81/07 and Minute Extracts had been circulated.

Councillor Bloxham moved and Councillor Mitchelson seconded, and it was

RESOLVED – That the Housing Benefits Administration Local Housing Allowance Safeguard Policy as set out in Appendix 1 to Report CORP.81/07 be approved and adopted by the City Council.

Chairman

The Mayor returned to the meeting and resumed the Chair. 

(ii) EX.53/08 Corporate Partnership Policy
Pursuant to Minute EX.53/08, consideration was given to a recommendation from the Executive that the City Council approve the revised Corporate Partnership Policy as attached to Report CORP.92/07.  A copy of Report CORP.92/07 and Minute Extracts had been circulated.

Councillor Mallinson (J) moved, Councillor Mitchelson seconded, and it was

RESOLVED – That the Corporate Partnership Policy as attached to Report CORP.92/07 be approved and adopted by the City Council.

(iii) EX.54/08 Green Travel Plan
Pursuant to Minute EX.54/08, consideration was given to a recommendation from the Executive with regard to the adoption of the Green Travel Plan.

Councillor Bloxham moved an amended recommendation that the Green Travel Plan be adopted by Council as a Statement of Intent.  The principles of the Action Plan be agreed with further detailed reports brought to the Executive covering any financial and policy issues, following consultation with staff and any other necessary parties.

Councillor Mitchelson seconded the above recommendation.

A copy of Report CS.24/08 and Minute Extracts had been circulated.

RESOLVED – That the Green Travel Plan be adopted by the City Council as a Statement of Intent.  The principles of the Action Plan be agreed with further detailed reports brought to the Executive, covering any financial and policy issues, following consultation with staff and any other necessary parties.

(iv) EX.95/08 – Urban Design Guide and Public Realm Framework
Supplementary Planning Document

Pursuant to Minute EX.95/08, consideration was given to a recommendation from the Executive that the City Council approve the original draft Urban Design Guide and Public Realm Framework, together with the proposed amendments which had been submitted as part of the consultation process as set out in Appendix 2.  A copy of Report DS.58/08 and Minute Excerpts had been circulated together with a copy of the Urban Design Guide and Public Realm Framework Supplementary Planning Document.

Councillor Bloxham moved and Councillor Mitchelson seconded the recommendations of the Executive.

Councillor Boaden moved and Councillor Glover seconded an amendment that consideration of the Urban Design Guide and Public Realm Framework Supplementary Planning Document be referred back to the Executive to enable a number of issues including the extension of the City Centre Conservation Area, and matters relating to highways to be considered further.

Following substantial discussions and voting thereon the amendment of Councillor Boaden to refer the item back for further consideration was not agreed and, following further voting thereon, the motion of Councillor Bloxham that the Urban Design Guide and Public Realm Framework with the proposed amendments as set out in Appendix 2 be AGREED and released for consultation.

(v) Race Equality Scheme
Pursuant to Minute EX.91/08 consideration was given to a recommendation from the Executive that the City Council approve the draft Race Equality Scheme 2008 and Action Plan.  A copy of Report PPP.49/08 together with Minute Extracts had been circulated.  

Councillor Farmer moved and Councillor Knapton seconded the Executive’s recommendation.  Councillor Mrs Bradley moved that the Policy be amended by the insertion of the following words “and Members” under the Complaints Section on page 21 so that that section would read “we take all complaints seriously but we will not tolerate any form of discriminatory behaviour from a member of the public directed at staff and Members”.

Councillor Farmer accepted Councillor Bradley’s amendment and it was:

RESOLVED – That the Race Equality Scheme 2008 and Action Plan as attached to Report PPP.49/08 be approved and adopted by the City Council subject to the amendment of Councillor Bradley as set out above.

(vi)
EX.92/08 Disability Equality Scheme

Pursuant to Minute EX.92/08 consideration was given to a recommendation from the Executive that the draft Disability Equality Scheme 2008 as attached to Report PPP.50/08 be approved.  A copy of Report PPP.50/08 and Minute Excerpt had been circulated.  Councillor Farmer moved and Councillor Prest seconded and it was:

RESOLVED – That the Disability Equality Scheme 2008 as attached to Report PPP.50/08 be approved and adopted by the City Council.

(vii)
EX.94/08 Progress and Refresh of Community Plan for Carlisle
Pursuant to Minute EX.94/08 consideration was given to a recommendation from the Executive that the refreshed content and revised text of the Community Plan for Carlisle be approved and adopted by the City Council.  A copy of Report PPP.48/08, a revised text and Minute Excerpts had been circulated.  Councillor Mitchelson moved and Councillor Bloxham seconded the Executive’s recommendations.

Councillor Mrs Parsons noted that disruptions to young people resulting from school re-organisation was a key issue in the Community Plan which had to underpin all activities in the foreseeable future.  She reported that she had received complaints and concerns from a number of parents with regard to unanswered questions in relation to the plans to merge the North Cumbria Technology College and St Aidan’s into the Richard Rose Academy and she asked if the following questions could be answered and circulated it to Members.

Transport – Why should parents have to advance book places?

Why are pupils who live more than 2 miles away from NCTC being charged to use the buses?

Will buses be available to those pupils who take part in after school facilities?

Shared Resources 

Years 12 and 13 are to be educated at St Aidan’s Site, how will this be time tabled to accommodate teaching staff moving from one site to another?

Councillor Hunter noted that St Aidan’s was a specialist Sports College and asked if the Academy would be continuing with the specialism and how would pupils be transported between sites to use the facilities at St Aidan’s?

Uniform – There had been a promise of £60 per pupil towards uniform and questioned how much uniforms would cost including sportswear and would the £60 extend to Year 6 pupils starting the Academy in September.

Class Sizes – Parents had been informed that Form Groups would be smaller with a maximum of 15 but she questioned whether that would be mixed Year Groups, how that would work and would it be Year 7-11 or a mix of Key Stages 3 and 4 and would the Forms be decided on ability.

The Leader agreed to forward the questions to the County Council as the Education Authority in order that the Education Authority could prepare a response.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the refreshed content and revised text as circulated to Council in respect of the Community Plan for Carlisle be approved and adopted as the progress and refresh Community Plan for Carlisle 2007.

(2) 
That the Leader forward the questions submitted by Councillors Parsons and Hunter to the County Council’s Education Authority for their response.

(viii)
EX.90/08 Air Quality Detailed Assessment Report

Pursuant to Minute EX.90/08 consideration was given to a recommendation from the Executive that the City Council approve the declaration of 4 Air Quality Management areas as set out in Report CS.23/08.  A copy of Report CS.23/08 and Minute Excerpts had been circulated.  Councillor Bloxham MOVED and Councillor Mitchelson SECONDED and it was:

RESOLVED – That the City Council declare 4 Air Quality Management Areas to cover Wigton Road between Crummock Street and Ashley Street.

The north side of the A595 northbound from the junction with Shaddongate including the properties Brewer House and Old Brewery House. 

At the junction of Dalston Road and Junction Street, and 

the north side of the A6 from the junction of London Road and Blake Street extending to cover number 33 London Road as identified in Report CS.21/08.

(ix)
EX.88/08 Concessionary Fares

Pursuant to Minute EX.88/08 consideration was given to a recommendation from the Executive that the City Council maintain a 24/7 Free Concessionary Fare Scheme, due to become off peak only for the over 60’s as from 1 May 2008 ie 24/7 free travel continues to be allowed from 1 May 2008 onwards for all Carlisle concessionary pass holders within England (off peak) and all local bus journeys starting in Carlisle District before 9.30 am Monday to Friday with the cost of maintaining a free 24/7 Concessionary Travel Scheme of £115,000 in 2008/09 being met from reduced recurring Insurance Premiums.  

A copy of Report CORP.17/08 and Minute Extract had been circulated.  Councillor Bloxham MOVED and Councillor Mitchelson SECONDED the Executive’s recommendations.  After some discussion it was:

RESOLVED – (1)
That the City Council agree to maintain a 24/7 Free Concessionary Fares Scheme, due to become off peak only for the over 60’s as from 1 May 2008 ie that free travel continues to be allowed from 1 May 2008 onwards for all Carlisle concessionary pass holders within England (off peak) and all local bus journeys starting in Carlisle District before 9.30 am Monday to Friday with the cost of maintaining a free 24/7 Concessionary Travel Scheme of £115,000 in 2008/09 being met from the reduced recurring Insurance Premiums.  

(2)
That Councillor Mallinson provide a written reply to Councillor Weber as to the date when the savings on the Council’s insurance premiums were first realised.

C.84/08
STRATEGIC AUDIT PLAN AND AUDIT PLAN 2008/09

Pursuant to Minute AUC.22/08 consideration was given to a recommendation from the Audit Committee that the City Council approve the Strategic Audit Plan and Audit Plan for 2008/09.  A copy of Report CORP.4/08(a) and Minute Excerpt had been circulated.

Councillor Mrs Geddes MOVED and Councillor Allison SECONDED and it was:

It was:

RESOLVED - That the Audit Risk Assessment (A Strategic Risk Based Plan) as attached as Appendix A to Report CORP.04/08(a) be approved and adopted by the City Council and the Internal Audit Plan for 2008/09 be approved.

C.85/08
ANNUAL AUDIT AND INSPECTION LETTER

Pursuant to Minute AUC.18/08 consideration was given to a recommendation from the Audit Committee regarding the Annual Audit and Inspection Letter.  A copy of Report CORP.11/08 and Minute Extract had been circulated.

Councillor Mrs Geddes MOVED and Councillor Allison SECONDED and it was:

RESOLVED – That the Annual Audit and Inspection Letter and the actions being taken to address improvements be noted.

C.86/08
OPERATION OF PROVISIONS RELATING TO CALL-IN AND URGENCY 
(i) Decisions

Pursuant to Overview and Procedure Rule 15(1) the Director of Legal and Democratic Services submitted Report LDS.35/08 detailing decisions of the Executive which it had been agreed should be taken as urgent decisions and dealt with as matters of urgency without the need for Call-In.

RESOLVED – The Report LDS.35/08 setting out decisions taken as a matter of urgency since the last meeting of the Council be noted and AGREED.

(ii) Annual Report

The Director of Legal and Democratic Services submitted Report LDS.34/08 on the operation of Call-In and Urgency procedures over the past 12 months in accordance with Rule 15J of the Overview and Scrutiny Procedure Rules.

RESOLVED – That the Report be noted and the current procedure on the operation of Call-In and Urgency be continued.

C.87/08
COMMUNICATIONS

(i) Retiring Councillors

The Mayor reported that Councillors Reardon, Warwick and Mrs Prest would not be standing for re-election in the forthcoming elections and thanked them for their service to the Council and wished them a happy retirement.  Councillors Mitchelson, Boaden and Allison paid tribute to the work which the retiring Members had carried out on behalf of the Council and for their services to the residents of the City.  Councillor Mrs Prest responded.

(ii) Suspension of Council Procedure Rule

Pursuant to Council Procedure Rule 9 the Mayor MOVED and it was AGREED that the meeting should continue beyond 9.45 pm to enable the remaining items of business to be considered.

C.88/08
PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED - That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in the Paragraph Number 1 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.  

CS.89/08
EMPLOYMENT PANEL – PENSIONS POLICY

Pursuant to Minute EMP.15/08, consideration was given to a recommendation from the Employment Pane that the City Council adopt a policy to award discretionary payments to employees under pension legislation in the event of redundancy and early release.  A copy of Report PPP.51/08 and Minute Extracts had been circulated.

Councillor Glover moved that the policy as attached to Report PPP.51/08 for awarding discretionary payments to employees under pension legislation in the event of redundancy or early release be approved and adopted by the City Council.

The motion was seconded by Councillor Bloxham.

Councillor Glover in moving the recommendation expressed his thanks and appreciation for the work of the Committee and Officers in drawing together a policy which provided a way forward.

RESOLVED – That the policy for awarding discretionary payments to employees under pension legislation in the event of redundancy or early release as attached to Report PPP.51/08 be approved, together with the temporary transitional arrangements for protection for those employees who are seen to be disadvantaged by the proposed new policy.

CS.90/08
LAST MEETING OF THE MUNICIPAL YEAR

The Mayor expressed her appreciation for all the help and support which she had received from Officers and Members during her Mayoral year, and invited all Members of the Council and Officers to join her for a reception.

(The meeting ended at 9.40 pm).
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